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I.  Call to Order

The General Meeting was called to order at 4:05 p.m. by Susan Captain, LWGA President.  
II. President’s Welcome & Discussion 
Ms. Captain welcomed the group of some 30 members, new members and guests, including Peggy Hall, a local tax preparer.  Ms. Captain thanked The Moraga Barn for its hospitality in hosting LWGA’s Board of Director meetings and general meetings during the year and for serving as the official headquarters of LWGA.  

Ms. Captain announced two new Board members from the recent Board election.  They are Larry Thal and Leslie Ward, who replaced outgoing Board members Jim Ward and Tom Morehouse.  Ms. Captain thanked both Mr. Ward and Mr. Morehouse for their years of service to the organization and asked them to remain active in the organization in other volunteer capacities.  She then asked Dr. Thal and Ms. Ward to say a few words.
 
Dr. Thal, who is currently the assistant dean of optometry at UCB and a clinical professor there, thanked the Board for its hard work these past four years, especially on the AVA project, and felt the organization was doing some wonderful things.  Dr. Thal has a 2,300-vine vineyard consisting of cabernet, merlot and sauvignon blanc in Lafayette.  
Ms. Ward, who has been a member of LWGA since its founding, is looking forward to doing fundraising for the organization in her new Board member capacity, particularly for the AVA Petition.  Ms. Ward has 1,500 pinot noir vines, which produce some 260 cases annually, in Lafayette.  

Ms. Captain then announced several awards that were presented to LWGA members by the Contra Costa County Home Winegrowers Association. They included: First Place 2011 cabernet franc to Tony Inzerillo and Tony De Venuta; Best of Show to Bill English for his petite syrah and Napa cabernet; and ribbons to Mary Leigh Miller for her chardonnay and George Fisher for his syrah.     

Ms. Captain then spoke briefly about Best Practices, sustainability and wintertime (January-February) in the vineyard that included spraying with dormant spray for powdery mildew, infestations and viruses; and pruning (“The earlier you prune, the earlier the harvest.”)  Ms. Captain then turned the meeting over to Board Member David Rey and a presentation/update on the AVA Petition.  
III. AVA Presentation to the Members

Mr. Rey stated that the AVA Petition had been completed and that is would be filed shortly, after there were some updates to the number of acres planted, new information on the history added and a final check on the map of the proposed  Lamorinda AVA to determine if everyone was included on it. 
Mr. Rey reiterated that the AVA boundaries are driven by data, including geology and climate. He stated that the distinctive geology of the area determined the boundaries and that the northeast portion of Lafayette was excluded.  He said that the second most deciding factor is the climate and that two government sources were used in the final determination, including EBMUD and California Irrigation Management Information System weather stations (CIMIS).  Mr. Rey stated that the area was high in clay content and the hillsides provided good drainage for the vines.

Mr. Rey then talked about next steps:

1. Finalize the AVA Petition.
2. Submit the Petition to the TTB.
3. The TTB may have questions.
4. LWGA would respond.
5. The TTB would then publish the Petition in the Federal Registry for public comments.

6. Time would be allowed by the TTB for any rebuttals to the Lamorinda AVA Petition.  
7. The TTB makes a decision within 2-3 years.

Mr. Rey gave an overview of the AVA situation as it related to the proposed Lamorinda AVA, stating that the Lamorinda AVA would abut to the Livermore AVA because of boundary proximity and the two actually share Las Trampas Peak as a boundary point.  He stated that at present the proposed Brentwood AVA is on hold.  Mr. Rey said that our area is currently in the San Francisco Bay and Central Coast AVAs and the TTB’s options are to carve out the Lamorinda AVA from the two of them or nest it within.  
Mr. Rey and the Board agreed at a previous Board meeting that it was best to let the TTB make that determination.  Mr. Rey said the entire process could take two-to-three years, assuming there are no problems and/or challenges. He suggested that the two-year window would be a good time for LWGA to work together to make better wine and grow better grapes.    

Several questions were asked by the membership, including how many vineyard acres were needed for the Petition.  (Answer: Suggested minimal acreage is 100.)  and the Alamo grape growers (West of Highway 680) wanted to be included in the Lamorinda AVA. (Answer: It was believed they were already part of the Livermore AVA.)   Mr. Rey mentioned that he has used Google maps as a flyover to find vineyards and believes he has identified 95% of the membership.  He asked those present to provide him with any names they might have and/or non-members with vineyards.     

IV. Treasurer’s Report
Due to the length of the meeting, the Treasurer’s Report was not formally presented.

V. Guest Speaker – Brother Dominic of Saint Mary’s College of California
Mr. Inzerillo and Ms. Captain introduced Brother Dominic, who gave a lively presentation of the history of the Christian Brothers Winery, which is believed to date back to 1881 in California and in 1879 in Martinez, which in 1914 and 1918 was the scene of two major winery fires.  In 1929, the Brothers were producing wine for medicinal purposes and shipping brandy to Milwaukee.  They eventually moved to Villa De La Salle in Napa and became world famous for Greystone Winery. The property was later sold and is now the home of the Culinary Institute of America.  Brother Dominic answered various questions and formally refuted the legend that the Christian Brothers grew vines in Moraga – no vines were ever planted at Saint Mary’s College of California.  Ms. Captain thanked Brother Dominic for his informative, historical talk and presented him with a bottle of wine from Captain Vineyards in Moraga.
VI. Adjournment

Ms. Captain adjourned the meeting at 5:30 p.m. and invited all to continue socializing.  

The next LWGA general meeting is scheduled for 3 p.m., Sunday, April 28, 2013 at Mr. Rey’s Reliez Valley Vineyards in Lafayette. Jacob Christfort, the president of Ranch Systems, will be the guest speaker.  Ranch Systems is based in Novato and is the leading provider of vineyard monitoring (both above and below ground) and remote irrigation control systems. 
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